
 

Oak Lodge Water District Office 
14496 SE River Road 
Oak Grove, OR 97267 

February 14, 2018 at 8:00 a.m. 
     

Call to Order and Flag Salute 
 

1. Call for Public Testimony 
 
Members of the public are welcome to testify for a maximum of three 
minutes on each agenda item. 
 

2. Recess to Executive Session  

Convene Executive Session to discuss the “Report of Combined 
Authorities for Consolidated Districts” under ORS 192.660(2)(f) to 
consider information or records that are exempt by law from public 
inspection. 

3. Adjourn Executive Session – Board may take action if necessary 

4. Third Party Payment Portal and Merchant Processor – Kelly Stacey 

5. Water Building Remodel Update – Jason Rice 

Adjourn 



 
AGENDA ITEM 

 
    
Agenda Item:   Call for Public Testimony 
Item No.:    1 
Presenters:  N/A 

 
    
Background 
 
Members of the public are invited to identify agenda items on which they would like to comment 
or provide testimony.  The Board may elect to limit the total time available for public comment or 
for any single speaker depending on meeting length. 



 
AGENDA ITEM 

 
    
Agenda Item:   Executive Session 
Item No.:    2 
Presenters:  N/A 

 
    
Background: 
 
Convene Executive Session under ORS 192.660 (2) (f) to consider information or records that 
are exempt by law from public inspection. 



 
AGENDA ITEM 

 
    
Agenda Item:   Executive Session 
Item No.:    3 
Presenters:  Board Members 

 
    
Background: 
 
Adjourn Executive Session and make any necessary motions as a result of Executive Session 
discussions. 



   
 

 

 
STAFF REPORT 

 
 
To:   Board of Directors     
From:   Kelly Stacey, Finance Director   
Agenda Item: Third Party Payment Portal and Merchant Processor  
Item No.:  4 
Date:   February 14, 2018

 
Action Requested 
 
That the Board approve the Finance Director to sign a three-year contract with 
BMS Technologies for a credit card payment portal along with online payments 
and statements.  This contract is $40 per month plus a per transaction 
agreement of .12 each. In addition, the Finance Director needs approval to sign 
a separate agreement for the merchant processor that provides the gateway to 
the card companies, i.e. VISA, Mastercard, Discover, and American Express.  
This is also a per transaction fee to be determined.   
 
Background 
 
In the process of moving the District from two utility billing systems into one new 
system, Accela, it was necessary to choose one third party payment portal to 
handle all online, phone, and in-person payments.  Once a vendor is chosen, a 
second vendor that conducts the merchant processing must be chosen.   
 
We contacted three vendors to obtain pricing and services information.  BMS 
Technologies far exceeded their nearest competitor in most areas.  Their 
pricing was the best, they have other Accela customer references, outstanding 
customer service, and no set-up fees.  Along with that, they are our current 
vendor for printing and mailing both water and sewer bills.   
 
For BMS we are projecting a beginning cost of around $120 per month.  
Currently OLWS has received approximately 1,000 on-line payments each 
month. At the current usage it would be approximately $120 per month.  The 
maximum, with just under 4000 bills each month, would be $480 per month if 
every single invoice was paid online.   
 
As of the writing of this report we have not pinned down the merchant 
processor.  It must be a vendor that works with BMS and they sent me their list.  
I have reached out to three but have not received all the pricing.  During the 



process I discovered there is a two-week lead time needed to go through an 
underwriting process required by all merchant processors.  This resulted in the 
necessity of getting authorization ahead of the February regular board meeting 
to meet our March 1, 2018 target date.   
 
I will have firm pricing by the time of the meeting, so the following is an 
overview of what we currently use, and the best of the rates received to date.  
Much of the pricing of merchant processing is an interchange rate set by the 
credit card companies and do not vary across all vendors. The variants are in 
the discount rate and the monthly gateway fee.  Through this pricing process, 
we discovered that we were being charged a typical interchange fee but qualify 
for a utility interchange fee which is 2.05% vs 2.65% currently per transaction.  
This alone equates about a $5,000 per year savings.  We will be looking at a 
total rate of approximately 2.5% plus $.10 per trans plus monthly fees of about 
$15.  Over the last 3 years water has paid just under $30,000 per year in 
merchant fees and sanitary has paid around $45,000 per year.  In addition to 
the savings in the interchange fee mentioned above, the balance of the savings 
will be in the number of transactions. This is a result of the transactions being 
reduced by half due to the customer paying the newly combined bill in one 
transaction instead of two. However, the dollar amount of the total transactions 
will remain the same. I estimate that we will have fees around $70,000 per year.   
 
Suggested Motion 
 
Two separate motions required: 
 
First motion:   
 “I move to approve the Finance Director to sign a three-year contract 
 with BMS Technologies for the third-party payment portal as outlined 
 above” 
 
Second motion:   
 “I move to approve the Finance Director to sign the agreement with the 
 merchant processor to provide services through BMS Technologies.” 
 
 



   
 

 

 
STAFF REPORT 

 
 
To:   Board of Directors     
From:   Jason Rice, District Engineer   
Agenda Item: Building Remodel Update 
Item No.:  5 
Date:   February 14, 2018

 
 
Action Requested 
 
This report is an update to the Board; no action is requested. 
 
History 
 
July/August 2015 FCS Consolidation Feasibility Report suggests a remodel of 

the Water Building could accommodate current 
Administrative Sanitary District Staff 

 
May 17, 2016 Oak Lodge Water District (OLWD) and Oak Lodge Sanitary 

District (OLSD) Voters elect to Consolidate the two districts. 
 
July 2016 District Staff initiates contract with architect to design the 

remodel to accommodate Sanitary District Staff 
 
May 16, 2017 The latest plan set was presented to the Board to confirm 

staff was pursuing their vision of the project. 
 
Background 
 
Since July of 2016, Staff has been working with DMS Architects to design a 
remodel to the building located at the corner of SE River Road and SE Maple 
Street (old OLWD Office). The current goals of this project are to add work 
space for ex-OLSD Technical Services and Field Staff. The following lists are 
intended to inform the Board as to what issues have been resolved and what 
issue are yet to be resolved. 
 
 
 
 



Resolved Issues with current Building 
 

 Plan set includes sufficient work space for current Administrative, 
Technical Services and both Sanitary and Water Field Staff 

 Plan set adds an office for Human Resources position 
 Plan set adds a meeting space for up to 8 people 
 Plan set adds space for more easily accessible (not ADA due to stairs 

instead of elevator) records storage 
 Plan set includes separate showers for both males and females (ADA 

Compliant) 
 Plan includes new Board Room that is approximately 300 square feet 

larger than the existing Board Room in that building 
 Due to regulation around the total size of the building expansion, a fire 

suppression system has been designed for the entire building 
 Refined server storage 

Issues yet to be resolved 
 

 Plan does not include any space for additional staff or services 
 Plan only leaves 3 parking spaces for non-staff 
 If the “kwanza hut” is removed, it allows for District owned vehicle 

parking, which currently has no space planned for 
 Plan set has not been submitted to Clackamas County for Land Use and 

Building Permit Review (3-month process) 
o This process will likely add Right-of-Way Improvements. At a 

minimum, ADA ramps will be required; however, this process 
might also layer on sidewalks, concrete approaches and 
potentially a retaining wall in the NE corner of the property 

 Plan set does not yet address the District’s stormwater standards 
 The site cannot accommodate all field staff equipment (vactor, flushing 

truck or backhoe) 

Staff was unsuccessful in negotiating for the purchase of the residential lot that 
fronts SE Cedar Avenue (just north of the District Property). Staff has not 
explored eminent domain as an option to acquire the property. 
 
Staff is at the point where it could file a Pre-Application for construction with 
Clackamas County to find out what additional requirement would be folded into 
the project. These conditions could potentially cause the District to hire an 
Engineer and Surveyor to finalize the plan set; however, at this point this is only 
speculation and is only intended to inform the Board of potential timelines. 
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